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Solar panels were installed to the top of the Resource Management building Oct. 18. 
The project will be operational within 2-3 weeks, following an inspection of the system 
and the installation of a new two way electric meter. See story on page six.



Local news

TA B L E  o f  C O N T E N T S
Local  Pages .....................................2-3
RBC Thoughts ..................................4-5
Renewable energy ............................... 6 
Law Enforcement ............................... 7
Area news ......................................... 8
13 Moons .......................................... 9
Meeting A LeVierge Family member 10-11
Health ............................................. 12
Etc. ................................................. 13
Community ................................. 14-15
Calendar ......................................... 16

Published monthly by the Fond du Lac 
Reservation Business Committee. Sub-
scriptions are free for Fond du Lac Band 
Members. To inform us of a change of ad-
dress, write to Fond du Lac News, Tribal 
Center, 1720 Big Lake Rd., Cloquet, Minn.  
55720.  

Editor: Daniel A. Huculak

   The mission of this publication is 
to provide the Anishinaabeg commu-
nity of the Fond du Lac Band of Lake 
Superior Chippewa, Fond du Lac Res-
ervation, with news and information 
that will be of help to them in their 
everyday lives. In addition, our goal 
will be to highlight many of the hon-
ors, accolades, accomplishments and 
awards that are earned by community 
members but are mostly overlooked 
by the mass mainstream media.
   It is our hope that through greater 
information about the activities of 
our people, this publication can be 
an instrument of true community. It 
is not our intention to be a vehicle of 
divisiveness. To that end, we do not 

publish editorials, opinion pieces or 
letters to the editor. There is an abun-
dance of opportunity for the pub-
lishing, airing and dissemination of 
material of personal opinion in other 
communication vehicles available 
throughout the area, region and state.
   Our mission is to provide for Fond 
du Lac Anishinaabeg a publication 
that will not dismiss their culture, 
heritage, hopes and dreams. We are 
striving to make this newspaper fill 
that role.

Corporate Member of the 
Native American Journalists Associa-
tion

Nah gah chi wa nong Di bah ji mowin nan
Translation: Far End of the Great Lake; Narrating of Story
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The 2010 Fond du Lac Res-
ervation Strategic Planning 
process is in its final phase. 
Since February, more than 500 
Band Members have provided 
input into a long-term plan to 
guide reservation decisions and 
development. Strategic Plan-
ning was confirmed as a top 
priority by Fond du Lac Tribal 
Leaders who participated in a 
Governance Analysis for Native 
Nations session in March 2010.
  In the past three months, 
the planning consultant has 
worked with planning staff to 
develop draft strategic direc-
tions for review and refinement 
by all band members. 
  The strategies represent the 
common themes and con-
sensus areas that emerged by 
compiling the ideas from com-
munity meetings, focus groups, 
elders meetings, the Health Fair 
and Enrollee Day. In addition 
to the proposed directions for 
the future, the plan includes a 
collective assessment of how 
the reservation is doing now – 
its current strengths, existing 
plans and key challenges. 
  The draft plan calls for the 

Reservation to focus on three 
primary directions in the next 
decade:

Direction I: Build Community 
Vitality
Priority Strategies:
•  Enhance cultural heritage, 

values, practices and lan-
guage use

•  Foster reservation-wide coop-
eration and communication

•  Structure community safety 
and accountability for behav-
ior

•  Expand transparency, citizen 
involvement and effective-
ness of tribal governance 

Direction II: Support  
Individual Self-reliance
Priority Strategies:
•  Empower and nurture our 

children and youth systemi-
cally and as a community

•  Build economic self-sufficien-
cy through education and 
career support

• Develop housing options to 
meet diverse, inter-generation-
al needs

• Enhance reservation health-
care services

Direction III: Structure  
Sustainable Reservation  
Development
Priority Strategies:
•   Diversify the economic base 

and available services on the 
reservation by supporting 
existing and new businesses 

•  Proactively support workforce 
development and employ-
ment policies or practices

•  Continue strong management 
of land use, public spaces 
and natural resources  

  A detailed description of the 
draft strategies is available for 
review and public comment 
on the governance section of 
the FDL website or by contact-
ing Jason Hollinday, Planning 
Director at JasonHollinday@
FDLREZ.COM or by phone at 
(218) 878-2625. 
  All Band Members are in-
vited to provide reactions and 
suggestions for refining the 
plan to the Planning Division 
by November 15, 2010 . 
  The 10-Year Strategic Plan for 
the Reservation will be final-
ized, approved and launched 
by the end of December 2010.

By Dan Walker, 
Black Bear Head Golf Pro
  The golf season has ended, 
and it is now time to get ready 
for the winter activities. I have 
had the pleasure of working at 
Black Bear since early August 
and have been able to get to 
meet many new faces and look 
forward to meeting many more. 
The golf course has been very 
busy this fall and it is in beauti-
ful condition. We have done 
approximately 14,800 rounds of 
golf this year; up slightly from 
2009. New membership rates 
and rates for golf will be out 
soon.  
  Some new things you can look 
forward to for next golf season:  
We will be re-structuring our 
Thursday men’s league, putting 
together a match play format 
with four divisions. Informa-
tion should be out by the end 
of next month so you can get 
your teams together over the 
winter. Information regarding 
our couples and women’s golf 
leagues will also be out shortly.  
  We will also be hosting a 

demo day, open to any golfer 
interested sometime in May. 
You will be able to come to the 
driving range and try out the 
latest and greatest equipment 
available for men, women, 
and juniors. Possible vendors 
that will be attending are Ping, 
Callaway, Taylor Made, and Or-
limar. The date of the proposed 
demo day should be posted 
sometime in early March.
  We will also be offering golf 
lessons with the new K-Vest 
teaching software. We are 
the only golf course in the 
Northland area that offers this 
service. It is on the cutting edge 
in golf instruction and provides 
a huge benefit to the golfer 
seeking advancement in their 
game. In addition to individual 
instruction, we will be putting 
together a junior golf program 
with instruction on Tuesdays 
and Thursdays, with play days 
on Fridays. Have a great winter, 
and I hope to see you next 
spring!

2010 golf season busy and 
successful at Black Bear

Fond du Lac Ten-Year Strategic Plan 
ready for community review
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Courtney Jackson is not 
your typical 17 year-old. 
The Cloquet High School 

student has a 3.9 grade point 
average. She was also recog-
nized in the May issue of this 
newspaper for her work in map-
ping Venus for a school science 
project by using Magellan radar 
data on a computer program. 
  Jackson’s project took six 
months to complete, and her 
work has not gone unnoticed. 
She was selected to present her 
project at the Intel International 
Science and Engineering Fair 
earlier this year. Courtney's 
mapping project was selected as 
NASA’s top high school project 
two years in a row at the Na-
tional American Indian Fair.
  According to Jackson, by 
studying the geology on Venus, 

we can learn important infor-
mation about the geology and 
history of the Earth because the 
planets share some similarities. 
  “It’s so important, particularly 
with the native community that 
they become leaders in sci-
ence," said Diana Dalbotten, 
director of diversity programs 
for the National Center for 
Earth-surface Dynamics at the 
University of Minnesota, in a 
television interview at the Clo-
quet Middle School.
  While home from school 
Oct. 14 because she was sick, 
Courtney received a call on her 
cell phone. The purpose of the 
call was an invitation for her to 
visit the White House to meet 
with President Obama four days 
later. 
  The President welcomed 

Courtney and several middle 
school and high school students 
from around the country on 
Oct. 18 at the White House as 
part of the National Science 
and Engineering Festival at the 
National Mall, taking place in 
Washington D.C. and across the 
country.    
  She traveled to Washington to 
meet with the President, mem-
bers of the science community, 
and Jamie Hyneman and Adam 
Savage, co-hosts of the Discov-
ery Channel’s “Myth Busters” 
television show. 
  “We welcome champion-
ship sports teams to the White 
House to celebrate their victo-
ries. I thought we ought to do 
the same thing for science fairs, 
and for robotic contests, for 
math competitions,” the Presi-

dent said to the audience. “Be-
cause often we don’t give these 
victories the attention they 
deserve. When you win first 
place at a science fair, nobody’s 
rushing the field or dumping 
Gatorade on your head, but in 
many ways our future depends 
on what happens in those con-
tests.” 

  As far as her future plans are 
concerned, the Indian Educa-
tion Program student is already 
taking a college physics course, 
and said that she would like 
to attend Penn State because 
they have a great earth sciences 
program. Courtney’s long term 
career goal is to become a storm 
chaser or a volcanologist. 

Newest online scams 
target potential  
renters
  Police in Superior, Wis. are see-
ing online scams similar to others 
around the area in recent months.  
   Local businesses, including 
realtors are seeing official real es-
tate listings from realty websites 
copied and posted to Craigslist 
and other marketplace websites 
such as EBAY.    
  In one instance a homeowner 
got a knock on his door and was 
informed by the people outside 
that they were there to take a 
look at his house. They told the 
homeowner the house was on 
Craigslist for rent, and that the 
owner had said he was going to 
be in Africa.
  Potential renters were told they 
would get the keys for the prop-
erty if they sent a payment to the 
scammer.
  This isn't the first time online 
scams have been an issue in the 
Northland. According to the Su-
perior Police Department, numer-

ous complaints of online scams 
have popped up recently. Now 
they are offering ways internet 
users can protect themselves from 
scammers.
  Authorities suggested dealing 
with local people you can meet in 
person, and said that it is wise to 
refrain from using money wiring 
services. Officials also urged in-
ternet users to keep financial in-
formation like bank numbers and 
social security numbers private.
  Superior authorities said there 
are numerous legitimate postings 
online, but deals that appear too 
good to be true may very well be 
a scam.
  If you have been a victim of 
online fraud, you can report 
it through the Internet Crime 
Complaint Center at IC3.gov. The 
story was published on the WDIO 
TV website.

Fitzgerald artifacts 
sold at Duluth auction
  Thirty five years after one of 
the worst maritime disasters in 
the history of the Great lakes, 

four paddles from the Edmund 
Fitzgerald went on the auction 
block Oct. 5 in Duluth. When the 
bidding had ended, David Perkins 
of Duluth was the owner of the 
paddles, for $1,600. 
  “I had the final bid and it was 
my choice to take one or all of 
them, Perkins told the Duluth 
News Tribune. “I just held up my 
hand with four fingers, and you 
could have heard a pin drop in 
that place.”
  Perkins, a wood carver who 
makes spear fishing decoys, used 
to sail on Great Lakes ships in the 
1950s and 1970s, said he thought 
the paddles should stay in the 
area.
  Brent Loberg of Sellers Auction 
Company in Duluth swears the 
paddles are authentic, and said 
he has checked out the back-
ground stories from the sellers. 
  Loberg said that the artifacts 
were removed from the ship well 
before the sinking occurred, and 
were not taken from the wreckage 
site located near Whitefish Point 
in Michigan’s Upper Peninsula. 

The Nov. 10, 1975 shipwreck in 
Lake Superior claimed the lives 
of 29 sailors, and a song of the 
tragic sinking of the Milwaukee 
based ship was made famous by 
Gordon Lightfoot.

Vote on Nov. 2
  A statewide effort to mobilize 
the American Indian vote is 
under way again this year, 86 
years after legislation giving 
American Indians the right to 
vote.
  In the 8th Congressional 
District, DFL Congressman 
Jim Oberstar is facing a tough 
challenge by his Republican op-
ponent Chip Cravaack. The 76 
year old Oberstar is running for 
an 18th term. 
  The race for Governor includes 
DFL Mark Dayton, Republican 
Tom Emmer, and Independent 
Tom Horner as the leading con-
tenders. 
  Locally, voters in Carlton 
must vote on a referendum that 
would likely force the school 

district to close if the measure 
fails. Citizens in favor of keep-
ing the district open are show-
ing their support by putting 
blue ribbons on their car anten-
nas and mail boxes. 
  Carlton voters must decide 
among eight candidates for 
school board. The candidates 
are Randy Schmitz, Brenda 
Tischer, Julianne Emerson, 
Stephanie (Bahen) Gibson, 
Howie Gunderson, Jill Hatfield, 
Timothy Johnson, and Robert 
Walton. A ninth candidate, 
Ryan Schmidt, withdrew from 
the race because he accepted a 
position within the district, but 
his name remains on the ballot.     
  In the Cloquet school board 
race, FDL Band Member Dan 
Danielson is running against 
five opponents for three school 
board positions. Danielson’s 
opponents are David Battaglia, 
Sam Bolling, Sandra Crowley, 
Ron Gittings, Rose Scheuer, and 
Tracy Vargason.

Cloquet student visits White House

Left to right: Television reporter Boua Xiong; Diana Dalbotten, Uni-
versity of Minnesota; Courtney Jackson; and Holly Pellerin, FDLTCC.



From Chairwoman 
Karen Diver 

Great news! The National 
Indian Gaming Commis-
sion (NIGC) has decided 

to act favorably on the Band’s 
request to review the Fond-du-
Luth agreements to see if they 
are compliant with the Indian 
Gaming Regulatory Act (IGRA.) 
Specifically, whether the pay-
ments to the City of Duluth vio-
late the IGRA’s requirement that 
tribes be the sole beneficiary of 
Indian gaming. The Chairwom-
an of the NIGC has directed 
that the Enforcement Division 
and Office of General Counsel 
review the agreements.  
  While not much can be said 
publicly regarding pending liti-
gation, Band members should 
be assured that the Band has 
tried to engage the City for the 
last three years in conversa-
tion about renegotiating the 

agreements. In the most recent 
requests to Mayor Ness, he did 
not have the decency to respond 
personally; instead he had his 
lawyers respond. In his deposi-
tion it took him many questions 
to finally admit that he did not 
pick up the telephone to call 
me. If he was fol-
lowing the advice 
of his legal counsel, 
or if he decided this 
for himself, this is 
not leadership and 
that is unfortunate 
for the City of Du-
luth. 
  The bottom line is 
that the Band does 
not feel that the 
agreement complies with the 
Indian Gaming Regulatory Act, 
and the City of Duluth doesn't 
feel that it matters whether the 
agreement is compliant. No 
matter what, nearly $80 million 

is enough for whatever the City 
thinks they deserve, and the 
dispute is about clarifying the 
agreement. The review by the 
NIGC will provide this clarity. 
  At this time, there is no truth 
to the rumor that the Band 
plans on closing Fond-du-Luth 

and run shuttles to 
Black Bear.  That be-
ing said, it has been 
disappointing that the 
City of Duluth, who 
calls themselves our 
"partner", has chosen 
to use the Duluth me-
dia to mischaracterize 
the dispute in a direct 
effort to place pres-
sure on the Band's 

leadership, to make us bend 
to their illegal demands. We 
reject that strategy. In its most 
favorable light this strategy is 
ill-advised; in the worst light it 
is no more than the City stir-

ring up racial prejudices.  They 
should be ashamed.
  Last year, in recognition of 
the Band’s growth through the 
years, it was decided that the 
Executive Director position 
would be split into two jobs: 
Executive Director of Programs 
and Executive Director of En-
terprises. Since that time, the 
Executive Director of Enter-
prises has also been filling in as 
the General Manager of Black 
Bear. While this was fine for a 
short period of time, it did take 
attention away from our other 
businesses that the Band runs. 
The Band is currently doing a 
nation-wide search for a Gen-
eral Manager for the Casino.  
  Because of this, it was timely 
to look at Black Bear to see if 
the management structure there 
has kept pace with all of the 
growth that has happened with 
the addition of the convention 

center and expanded hotel and 
casino. With the input of a new 
general manager, we will be 
moving towards having direc-
tors’ positions that have more 
focus: director of gaming, direc-
tor of operations and director of 
marketing. We are hoping that 
this will give more focus to the 
operations and improve com-
munication between the various 
departments within the casino/
resort. We need to increase our 
competitiveness in the gaming 
market.
  Election Day is November 2. 
There are many key races at the 
local, state and federal levels. 
Please vote!

Please let me know if you have 
any questions or comments.  
Office (218) 878-2612, cell (218) 
590-4887, or email karendiver@
fdlrez.com.

A few thoughts from RBC members

From Ferdinand Martineau

To the Fond du Lac Band 
Members, I spent a few 
days in Wisconsin this 

past week working with the 
Great Lakes Indian Fish and 
Wildlife Commission (GLIFWC) 
on updating their strategic plan. 
It was very interesting and 
informative to be part of the 
process. I was involved in the 
initial plan and was quite sur-
prised and pleased to see how 
the plan has worked for them. 
The plan set goals for the orga-
nization to achieve. It also gave 
us ways to measure the success 
of our efforts. The process made 
me think about my efforts here 
to try to become more proactive 

in the operation of our own or-
ganization. I realize that we are 
a lot larger than GLIFWC but, 
we can address our 
problems in much 
the same way.
  We have been 
working on our 
strategic plan for 
the past 3 years. 
The work for the 
most part is done. 
It is a matter of put-
ting it all together 
now. Each of our 
divisions has plans 
of their own that they follow 
to do their work and planning 
each year. The part that has 
been lacking is the overall plan. 

When this document is com-
plete, it will give us an overall 
strategy to govern the future 

development of our 
reservation. This 
should make it easier 
for the council to do 
their job.
  We have been work-
ing on a restructuring 
plan for the casino. 
For the past few years 
we have tried to 
implement changes 
in our administrative 
structure with limited 

success. The restructuring will 
mean some changes in the top 
jobs initially but, there probably 
will be changes throughout as 

things develop. I will keep you 
informed as to the development 
as we proceed.
  As summer comes to a close 
here on Fond du Lac the leaves 
are changing colors and falling 
from the trees. I can feel the 
crispness in the air with winter 
around the corner. It makes 
me think about what we have 
accomplished over the last 
year and what is left undone. 
I see a new resource manage-
ment building, a new treatment 
center for the clinic, a new 
supportive housing complex, a 
road being reconstructed, a new 
assisted living facility and lots 
of people working. On the other 
hand I see a need for more 

housing, more jobs, roads that 
need improvement and more 
office space for some depart-
ments. I guess there is a bigger 
need for that strategic plan than 
I realized.

Again, I am always interested 
in hearing any new ideas, so 
please feel free to call me. My 
home number is (218)879-5074, 
Office (218)878-8158 or you can 
e-mail at ferdinandmartineau@
fdlrez.com.

Miigwich!

Karen Diver

Ferdinand 
Martineau

RBC columns continued on  
next page.
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RBC thoughts

From Wally Dupuis

Hello all:
  The Cloquet Commu-
nity Center is continuing 

with programming for all ages. 
The staff has completed some 
painting and reorganizing with-
in the center and things seem to 
be coming along well. The staff 
is currently planning and pre-
paring for Halloween activities 
as well as continuing with the 
regular programming schedule. 
I would like to thank the staff 
for all of their hard work and 
willingness to adjust to differ-
ent activities. Our golf pro is in 

the initial stages of starting a Jr 
golf program at the centers and 
I am hoping this will draw some 
interest and continue through 
the winter months.
  The construction 
company is beginning 
to wind down for the 
season. They have 
completed the support-
ive housing project, 
the Tagwii outpatient 
building project, and 
are nearly complete 
with the Assisted Liv-
ing project. At the same time, 
they have completed many of 

the individual sewer and water 
projects assigned to them. They 
will be working on the Moor-
head Road project until the 

seasonal shut down. 
It has truly been a 
very busy summer 
for our construction 
company. Along 
with all of the con-
struction occurring 
locally, our CAIR 
building in Duluth is 
also in the process of 

being remodeled and 
updated. I am sure this project 
will be completed soon. 

  After many years with the 
Black Bear Casino, Ching 
LaFave, our security supervisor 
will be retiring at the end of the 
month. Thanks Ching, for all 
your service to the Black Bear 
and the Fond du Lac Reserva-
tion. Congratulations and good 
luck in your future endeavors. 
  I continue to hear from Band 
Members about their need for 
housing. As I have stated be-
fore, we have a limited number 
of homes and a long list of 
requests. We are renovating and 
filling available homes just as 
quickly as we can. I can only 

apologize to folks that have not 
been placed in a home, as our 
demand is much greater than 
our supply. Please continue 
working with our housing divi-
sion to update your request. 

Please call anytime with your 
questions or concerns. You can 
contact me at (218) 878-8078 
(work) or (218) 879-2492. 

Wally Dupuis

From Mary Northrup

Boozhoo Everyone!  
The Brookston Center 
adults traveled to Grand 

Portage for an overnight stay. 
The timing and the weather 
could not have been better. The 
fall colors were in full swing 
and they had a great time! 
Thank you for a great job by the 
Adult/Elder Coordinator Becky 
Salmon and her staff! Please 

continue to check the 
website for upcoming 
events and other trips 
that the staff mem-
bers are planning!
  I have received 
many calls concern-
ing housing. We re-
cently hired an addi-
tional crew to assist 
in getting the houses 
ready for families 

that have been as-
signed the units. 
Please be patient, we 
understand, and the 
Modernization Crew 
and the FDL Housing 
Maintenance staff are 
working hard to get 
the job done. 
  The Veterans Day 
Celebration is com-
ing up soon. I would 

like to thank all the centers in 
advance for their contributions 
and assistance in honoring our 
Veterans. There was an article 
in last month's edition of the 
paper that explains the qualifi-
cations for the group of Veter-
ans that will be honored with 
jackets at this year’s celebration 
on November 11. We would like 
to say Miigwetch to all Veterans 
for their service, you are ap-

preciated! 

As always, if you have any 
questions or concerns, please 
feel free to call me at 218-878-
7583, or on my new cell num-
ber, (218) 464-8877, or email at 
marynorthrup@fdlrez.com.
Miigwetch, Mary Northrup, U.S. 
ArmyMary Northrup

From Sandra Shabiash

On the Local Sawyer 
Scene:
  Our community was 

saddened by the loss of two 
of our respected elders, Syl-
via Blacketter Smith and Leo 
Peterson. Our sympathy goes 
out to their families. Sylvia 
was seventy-six and Leo was 
seventy-four. Congratulations to 
Melinda and Paul Peterson who 
were united in marriage at the 

Sawyer Chapel.
  The Sawyer Center 
is still buzzing with 
a variety of activi-
ties. For Halloween 
a trip is planned to 
the Corn Maze in 
Wrenshall, and to 
the haunted ship in 
Duluth, in addition to 
a party at the center. 
A youth party and 
a teen party were 

planned by the youth. Forty 
attended the youth 
day event for children 
twelve and under. 
Many parents joined 
in with their children 
and fun was had by 
all. Teen Night had 
thirty in attendance. 
The teens, thirteen to 
seventeen year olds, 
brought their IPods 
and mp3 players with 

their favorite music for their 
mini-dance.  
  The adults are enjoying their 
tournaments held at the center 
along with outside activities. 
Bowling is becoming a favorite 
outside activity with the adults 
along with the Viking games.   
Rumor has it that after the sky 
diving experience last month, 
hot air balloon rides was the 
hot topic of conversation at the 
center. We will have to wait and 

see if there is any truth to this 
rumor.
  November is here already; the 
time of “Gaashkadino giizis” 
(the freezing moon).  

Any questions or concerns, 
please contact me at:  
Email sandrashabiash@fdlrez.
com
Office (218) 878-7591 
Home (218) 879-3667 Sandra Shabiash
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Story and photos by  
Dan Huculak

Workers completed 
the installation of 
the solar photo-

voltaic (PV) panels on the 
roof of the Fond du Lac Re-
source Management building 
Oct. 18, thus completing the 
final phase of construction 
on the first leadership in 
energy and environmental 
design (LEED) building any-
where in Carlton County.
  In the wake of a recent an-
nouncement that Minnesota 
Power will increase rates 
by as much as 11 percent 
for consumers, adding solar 
energy sources makes more 
sense than ever.   
  Funding for the $102,000 
project came mostly from 
grants by the U.S. De-
partment of Energy. Cost 
payback for the solar electric 
panels should be reached in 
about 20 years. Estimates for 
cost payback range between 
15-20 years, depending on 
industry sources.     
  “The building was de-
signed to have a small 
impact on the environment, 
FDL Secretary Treasurer 
Ferdinand Martineau Jr. 
said. “It will be very energy 
efficient and will showcase 
energy saving construction 
methods in commercial 
buildings in the northland.” 
  Although the 12.25 kilo-
watt PV panels won’t 
provide enough electricity 
to power the entire 21,000 
square-foot Resource Man-
agement building, the PV 
system will make a signifi-
cant contribution. According 
to Conservation Technolo-

gies general manager Dave 
Danielsen, the energy pro-
vided from a project of this 
size could power about two 
average sized homes every 
year it is in operation. 
  The system is also grid-
tied, meaning that electricity 
can be sold back to the util-
ity company during periods 
when electricity used by the 
building is less than what 
is being captured by the PV 
system. Surplus electricity 
is never wasted; it can be 
stored, or sold and bought 
back as needed.
  Why is solar known as 
green energy? Danielsen 
stated that the solar panels 
will reduce the building’s 
carbon footprint, or carbon 
emissions by about 35,000 
pounds per year compared 
to electricity generated by a 
coal burning electric plant.
  Danielsen added that the 
two FDL solar PV projects 
installed by Conservation 
Technologies are the larg-
est commercial solar en-
ergy project the company 
has completed in Northern 
Minnesota. The company 
installs about 15 solar 
energy projects per year for 
commercial and residential 
customers, and works in 
other areas  including solar 
powered hot water heat-
ers, building efficiency and 
insulation, and ventilation 
systems as well.        
  “We would like to thank 
the Fond du Lac Band for 
being a leader in renewable 
energy,” Danielsen said.
  But being a leader in 
renewable energy isn’t just 
about solar energy. The FDL 
Resource Management Divi-

sion (FDLRMD) is currently 
working on the completion 
a biomass energy study 
which, if implemented, 
could transform timber that 
would otherwise rot away in 
nearby forestry land, into a 
source of energy. 
  Biomass would not divert 
food sources away from hu-
man consumption like corn-
based ethanol. Competition 
for corn crops around the 
country has resulted in price 
increases for some foods at 
the grocery store. The Re-
source Management division 
and the Planning division 
have teamed up to steer the 
biomass effort to a decision 
point for the reservation.
  In addition to solar and 
biomass projects, the FDL-
RMD  conducted energy 
audits on all tribal build-
ings and Reservation-owned 
homes in cooperation with 
Minnesota Power and devel-
oped a database of energy 
efficiency measures.    
  The first lighting retrofits 
for FDL buildings have been 
estimated and allocated in 
the FDL annual budget and 
will save $50,000 per year. 
An exterior lighting retrofit 
project will take place in 
2012 and will save an addi-
tional $50,000 per year.
  One final “green” detail in 
the Resource Management 
building construction was 
the installation of charging 
outlets for electric vehicles. 
The Chevy Volt will begin 
reaching dealers as early 
as late November, and the 
Nissan Leaf will arrive in 
selected markets as early as 
December.   

Renewable energy project completed on the FDL Resource Management 
building; additional green projects possibly on the horizon   

Above: Keith Diver positions one of 57 solar photovoltaic panels during 
installation on the roof of the Resource Management building. 

Bottom: Resource Management Environmental specialist Bruno Zagar 
(right) inspects the progress of the PV panel installation. The 12.25 kilo-
watt project is the largest of its kind in northern Minnesota, and the sec-
ond largest solar array project ever installed by Conservation Technologies.
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•  9-15 Traffic stop on Trettel 
Lane; officers located drug 
paraphernalia, marijuana, and 
gun ammo.

•  9-15 Report of false ID use at 
Black Bear Casino; officers 
took ID and told the person to 
leave the property. 

•  9-16 Traffic stop on Hwy. 2; 
driver cited for expired regis-
tration.

•  9-16 Report of heavy smoke 
coming from Ridge Rd.; lo-
cated fire and told owner they 
need burning permits for fires.

•  9-17 Report of suspicious car 
at Black Bear Casino; K-9 
performed search and located 
drugs; individual was arrested 
for drug possession and win-
dow peeping.

•  9-17 Report of a cabin be-
ing illegally entered on Pine 
Drive.

•  9-18 Assisted Carlton County 
deputy during a traffic stop. 

•  9-18 Traffic stop on Hwy. 210; 
driver arrested for evading 
pursuit and driving at high 
speeds.

•  9-19 Report of house fire 
on Coffey Rd.; male party 
brought to jail.

•  9-19 Report of domestic as-
sault on Grey Birch; one indi-
vidual was taken to jail.

•  9-20 Report of small kitchen 
fire at elderly housing unit; no 
damage reported.

•  9-20 Traffic stop on Hwy. 2; 
driver cited for speeding.

•  9-21 Located an abandoned 
vehicle on Ditchbanks Rd.; 
vehicle towed.

•  9-21 Traffic stop on Reserva-
tion Rd.; driver warned for 
speeding.

•  9-22 Report of a shed being 
broken into at supportive 
housing complex.

•  9-22 Report of unwanted 
person in the area; individual 
was brought to jail. 

•  9-23 Report of intoxicated 
person bothering people at 
Sawyer Center; located male 
and brought to Detox.

•  9-23 Report of people yell-
ing on Big Lake Rd.; located 
husband and wife, having an 
argument.

•  9-24 Traffic stop on Belich 
Rd.; driver cited for being 
inimical to public safety (IPS,) 
and no proof of insurance.

•  9-24 Report of person making 
suicidal threats; individual 
taken to hospital. 

•  9-25 Traffic stop on Brevator 
Rd.; driver cited for no proof 
of insurance and no driver’s 
license.

•  9-25 Report of a house being 
illegally entered in Brookston. 

•  9-25 Male party called and 
stated that he wanted to go 
to Detox; police transported 
individual to Detox.

•  9-26 Report of unwanted 
person at the Tribal Center; 
located person and brought 
home.

•  9-27 Police asked to check on 
the safety and welfare of an 
individual near Moorhead Rd; 
everything ok.

•  9-27 Traffic stop at Sawyer 
Store; driver cited for driving 
after a suspended license.

•  9-28 Assisted Cloquet Officers 
at the scene of a car accident 
on Hwy. 33.

•  9-28 Located an individual 
who is banned from the Res-
ervation on Migizi Rd.; male 
was arrested for trespassing.

•  9-29 Car struck a deer on 
Hwy. 210; no injuries were 
reported.

•  9-29 Located a male with 
no contact order; brought to 
jail also found a controlled 
substance.

•  9-30 Assisted Cloquet Officers 
with a funeral escort.

•  9-30 Located a male walking 
on Big Lake Rd. who stated 
that his vehicle broke down; 
gave the individual a ride 
home.

•  10-1 Traffic stop on Big Lake 
Rd.; driver cited for no insur-
ance and driving after suspen-
sion.

•  10-1 Traffic stop on Big Lake 
Rd.; driver cited for speeding 
and no driver’s license. 

•  10-2 Traffic stop on Hwy. 210; 
driver cited for speeding, no 
insurance and driving after 
revocation.

•  10-2 Traffic stop on Hwy. 31 
in Brookston; driver cited for 
IPS.

•  10-3 Report of unwanted per-
son on Drake Dr. 

•  10-3 Traffic stop on Hwy. 2; 
marijuana was found during 
the stop.

•  10-4 Located a runaway from 
Duluth.

•  10-4 Traffic stop on Hwy. 31; 
driver arrested for DWI, pos-
session of drug paraphernalia, 
possession of marijuana, and 
no proof of insurance.

•  10-5 Report of underage 
drinker knocking on doors; 
located person and brought 
home to parents.

•  10-5 Report of a truck weaving 
all over the road; located the 
truck driver; arrested for DWI.

•  10-6 Located a mail box and 
pole lying in the road on Hwy. 
210; removed off the road.

•  10-6 Report of car accident 
on Big Lake Rd.; four people 
were injured. 

•  10-7 Report of intoxicated per-
son on Lakeview Dr.; located 
male and brought him home.

•  10-7 Traffic stop on Big Lake 
Rd.; driver cited for speed-
ing; passenger taken to jail for 
outstanding warrants.

•  10-8 Located intoxicated male 
at clinic; male taken to jail for 
being a public nuisance.

•  10-8 Report of domestic as-
sault on Ridge Rd.; one party 
taken to jail.

•  10-9 Report of suicidal male 
at Black Bear Casino; located 
male and took him to the 
hospital. 

•  10-9 Assisted Duluth Officers 
with locating an individual.

•  10-10 Traffic stop on Reserva-
tion Rd.; driver was arrested 
for DWI, and passenger was 
arrested for outstanding arrest 
warrants.

•  10-10 Report of prescription 
drug fraud; all parties taken to 
jail on charges.

•  10-11 Report of intoxicated 
male in the compound;  
individual was allowed to stay 
at a friend’s for the night.

•  10-11 Report of intoxicated 
male who refused to leave the 
Black Bear Casino; male taken 
to jail.

•  10-12 Report of shed on fire 
on Lakeview Dr.; Cloquet Fire 
Dept. put out the fire.

•  10-12 Traffic stop on Big Lake 
Rd.; driver arrested for DWI.

•  10-13 Report of garage fire on 
Simian Creek; Cloquet Fire 
Dept. put out the fire.

•  10-13 Traffic stop on Jack 
Pine Dr.; driver cited for not 
wearing a seat belt.

•  10-14 Traffic stop on Hwy. 2; 
driver cited for faulty head-
lights, faulty license plate 
light, and speeding.

•  10-14 Traffic stop on Hwy. 
210; driver arrested for mari-
juana possession, driving after 
revocation, and arrest war-
rants.

•  10-15 Assisted Cloquet Offi-
cers with a theft at Wal-Mart; 
located the male and took him 
to jail.

•  10-15 Assisted State Patrol 
with K-9 search; located drug 
paraphernalia. 

Renewable energy project completed on the FDL Resource Management 
building; additional green projects possibly on the horizon   



Area news
Red Lake waits  
(and waits) for BIA 
funds to arrive;  
brand new juvenile  
detention facility  
remains vacant  
  Months before the tragic 2005 
shootings that claimed the lives 
of 10 people, the Red Lake Band 
finished building a taxpayer-
funded detention center for 
troubled youth.
  Red Lake invested $300,000 of 
its own money to help build the 
$2 million center, as a response 
to a "youth crisis" of truancy, 
gang activity, suicide, and drugs 
that plague the reservation. 
  Today, the 13,000 square-foot, 
24 bed youth center remains 
unopened and empty, except for 
thousands of dollars in furniture 
bought by the U.S. government. 
  When the feds came to Red 
Lake following the 2005 tragedy, 
they turned the facility into a 
temporary command center, 
adding to the Band’s frustra-
tion regarding the unused and 
unfunded juvenile center.
  U.S. Congressman Collin Peter-
son (DFL Detroit Lakes) asked 
about the Juvenile Center dur-
ing a recent visit to Red Lake. 
Tribal Chairman Floyd Jourdain 
told Peterson that the Band 
recently prevailed in a lawsuit 
to force the Bureau of Indian 
Affairs (BIA) to honor its com-
mitment, but the Band has yet 
to receive the operations money 
from the BIA.
  When Red Lake first obtained 
grants to construct the center, 
BIA officials wrote that the 
agency would be responsible 
for requesting operating funds 

for facilities built using the 
grants. Months before comple-
tion, the government signed an 
agreement promising the BIA 
would request $1.2 million in 
the president's budget, which 
would go mostly to staff. BIA 
officials later conceded in sworn 
statements that they never 
made the request.
  The BIA apparently is not 
easily embarrassed or shamed 
as U.S. Senator Al Franken 
learned when he addressed the 
topic at a committee meeting 
in Washington, D.C. During the 
meeting, Franken held a photo 
of himself teaching to an empty 
classroom.
  "You hope that you can take 
these kids and catch them be-
fore they become criminals, but 
then (the facility) is just sitting 
there," Franken told the Star 
Tribune. He added, "You just 
kind of shake your head and go, 
“This is dysfunctional."
  Because the center never 
opened, judges now have little 
choice but to send many young 
offenders back to the streets. 
"Right now they just go out 
on the street and then go right 
back through the revolving 
door," said David Conner a 
member of Red Lake’s self-gov-
ernance team.
  More than five years after the 
tragedy, Red Lake patiently 
waits. But the community will 
never give up the fight for their 
youth. 
Information for the story was 
provided by the Red Lake Gov-
ernment Public Relations office.

Shinnecock Nation 
becomes federally 
recognized tribe
  It took a few years, thirty two 
years in fact, since the Shin-
necock Nation of New York 
began their quest to become 
acknowledged as a federally 
recognized Indian tribe. 
  The Bureau of Indian Affairs 
acknowledged the Shinnecock 
Indian Nation in June, but it 
was during a 30-day comment 
period following the decision 
that a group called the Connect-
icut Coalition for Gaming Jobs 
and a faction of Montau Indi-
ans of Long Island filed legal 
challenges, asking the Interior 
Board of Indian Appeals (IBIA) 
to reconsider the Bureau’s deci-
sion.
  On Oct. 1, the IBIA rejected 
the appeals, ruling that neither 
group had legal standing to ap-
peal the earlier decision. 
  “This closes a chapter in the 
tribe’s 32 year long struggle to 
obtain recognition and opens a 
door to a bright future that will 
include new opportunities,” 
Randy King, Chairman of the 
Shinnecock Nation Board of 
Trustees said in a press release.
  Although the IBIA decision 
could still be challenged in 
a federal court, the Interior 
Department and the IBIA deci-
sions are final, thus making the 
Shinnecock Nation the 565th 
federally recognized tribe in the 
United States.
  As a federally recognized tribe, 
the Shinnecock are now eligible 
for federal funding for housing, 
health, and education. The tribe 
has been interested in open-
ing a casino on Long Island for 
several years.

Settlement reached in 
Keepseagle case  
  Agriculture Secretary Tom Vil-
sack and U.S. Attorney General 
Eric Holder announced on Oct 
19 that the federal government 
has reached a $760 million 
settlement with the plaintiffs in 
the Keepseagle vs. Vilsack class 
action lawsuit, putting an end 
to an 11 year old case against 
the U.S. Department of Agricul-
ture (USDA.)
  The lawsuit alleged discrimi-
nation in access to and par-
ticipation in USDA’s farm loan 
programs. The suit was named 
for plaintiffs George and Mari-
lyn Keepseagle of North Da-
kota, and was filed on behalf of 
thousands of American Indian 
farmers and ranchers.
  U.S. Congressman Dale E. 
Kildee (D-Mich.) applauded the 
settlement announcement in a 
recent press release. Congress-
man Kildee is the Chairman of 
the Congressional Native Ameri-
can Caucus, and he wrote to 
Vilsack and Holder earlier this 
year urging a swift settlement in 
the case.
  “With today’s agreement, we 
take an important step forward 
in remedying USDA’s unfortu-
nate civil rights history,” Presi-
dent Obama said in an Oct. 19 
statement released by the White 
House.
  Under the terms of the settle-
ment, the USDA will pay $680 
million in damages to thou-
sands of American Indian farm-
ers and ranchers, and forgive up 
to $80 million worth of out-
standing farm loan debt.
  The settlement also provides 
for initiatives that will improve 
USDA’s farm loan services for 
Indians, including the creation 

of a Native American Farmer 
and Rancher Council, where 
USDA officials and Native 
American advocates will collab-
orate to make USDA’s programs 
more accessible for Indian farm-
ers and ranchers, a systematic 
review of farm loan program 
rules to improve accessibility 
to Indians, technical assistance 
to Native American borrowers, 
and the creation of sub-offices 
on tribal lands. 
   

White Earth obtains 
funding for radio  
stations
  The White Earth Band of Lake 
Superior Chippewa recently an-
nounced that a $466,000 grant 
was awarded for the purpose 
of creating two new FM radio 
stations.
  KKWE will be the primary 
station in Callaway Minn., and 
KNKN will be a repeater station 
in Naytahwaush, serving a po-
tential audience of about 30,000 
people in the White Earth Res-
ervation and the neighboring 
communities.
  One unique aspect of the radio 
stations is in the fact that both 
will be wind powered. Ac-
cording to White Earth Chief 
Financial Officer Daryl Frazier, 
the goal is to have both stations 
completely powered by a wind 
turbine that will be going on 
line soon. 
  No target date has been set 
for the station’s first broadcast. 
WGZS, the FDL radio station, 
is still expected to begin broad-
casting some time during the 
first quarter of 2011.  
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Ashi-niswi giizisoog (Thirteen Moons)
Adikomemi Giizis is the whitefish moon.  This moon announces the time of the whitefish 
spawn, an opportunity to gather winter food.  Adikomemi Giizis begins its cycle as a new 
moon on November 6. This moon is also known as Gashkadino giizis, the freezing moon.  Adikomemi Giizis

Thirteen Moons is a monthly production of FDL Resource Management Division and Uni-
versity of Minnesota Extension. Content addresses culture, ecology, and natural resource 
management. Comments and contributions are welcome and should be directed to FDL 
RMD at (218) 878-8001 or giizis13@gmail.com

Upcoming Events: (more info at http://giizis13.wordpress.com)
Thirteen Moons Workshop: The Winter Night Sky, November 12, 2010
Thirteen Moons Workshop: Whitefish Smoking demonstration, TBD

Odoonibiig (Tullibee)
By Brian Borkholder, 
Fisheries Biologist, FDL RMD

Tullibee (lake herring) have 
never been as popular with 
anglers as have such fishes 

like walleyes, northern pike, or 
trout, probably in part to their 
general disinterest in bait and 
preference for the deepest waters.  
When the water temperature dips 
below 50F, tullibees congregate 
on shallow reefs and shallow 
bays for spawning activities.    
Eggs are broadcast over the rocks 
and gravel, where they remain 
until hatching the following 
spring.   When this begins, tul-
libees are now vulnerable to gill 
nets, and are targeted by a small 
number of avid herring fans. 
   There are many lakes in the 
1854 Ceded Territory that have 
good populations of tullibee.  

Look for deeper lakes, as tullib-
ees require colder water and high 
oxygen.  Thus, lakes such as Big 
Lake on the FDL Reservation will 
not support good tullibee popula-
tions, 
but 
lakes 
such as 
Green-
wood 
(Grand 
Mara-
is), Hanging Horn (Barnum), 
Prairie (Cromwell) and Silver 
Island (Isabella) will.   Lake 
herring make up the bulk of the 
commercial harvest from Lake 
Superior along the North Shore, 
a deep, clear, and cold section of 
the Lake.  During recent years, 
commercial netters have removed 
an average of 350,000 pounds of 

tullibee from Lake Superior annu-
ally.  Netting is not allowed on 
Lake Superior during the spawn-
ing season, however, in order to 

rebuild the herring stock that 
was overfished in 

the 1970’s.
   The 
Resource 
Manage-

ment Divi-
sion has a list of 

lakes that FDL netters can net.  
Come in, get your permit, get 
a list of lakes, and enjoy fresh 
herring this fall.  Netting for tul-
libee in the 1854 Ceded Territory 
opened in mid-October, and con-
tinues until mid-December.

By Annette Lee, 
Saint Cloud State University
   Wicapi Oyate is the Lakota word 
for “Star Nation”.  The original 
meaning of this word is “human 
flesh”.  Lakota tradition says that we 
are made from the guts of a dying 
star. In this case, two completely 
different avenues reveal the same 
knowledge:  Native culture and 
Astronomy.  The Native Skywatch-
ers Project seeks out and celebrates 
indigenous people’s connection to 
the stars - one of the few things that 
connect us all.  

   Math and science are elegant and 
powerful languages.  They should be 
available and enjoyed by all.  As a 
society totally dependent on technol-
ogy, we have the responsibility to 
understand our world.  Whether it 
is the electrons running computers, 
the photons carrying our cell signal, 
or the fossil fuels driving our cars, 
we need to understand the basics.  
On a deeper level, we must prac-
tice logical thinking.  Our leaders 
and citizens must have plans and 
carefully consider the consequences 
to make good choices.  There is a 

huge need to bring math and science 
back to the people.  As an educa-
tor of twenty-one years, this is my 
goal!  Astronomy is the one science 
that many people still are enamored 
with.  Young and old people come to 
the planetarium with curiosity and 
excitement.  Through Native Sky-
watchers we can create enormous 
change in math and science educa-
tion and beyond.

Two FDL Band members clean their fishing net (photo: d. wilsey); 
Lake herring image: http://seagrant.wisc.edu/fish/herring.html

Wicapi Oyate
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By Christine Carlson

Speaking about Wisconsin 
Point for the Historical Society
  On October 10, 2010, I spoke at 
the Douglas County Historical 
Society about Wisconsin Point 
and Ojibwe Ancestors. It was 
here that I met Karen and Ken 
Gregornik who drove 3 hours to 
meet me. I felt honored and we 

had such a meaningful experi-
ence. Meeting Karen, sharing my 
research about her great-great 
grand-mother Angelique (La-
Vierge) Danielson and her great-
great Uncle Joseph LaVierge 
inspired me to write this story.
  Information from a pedigree 
chart from the reservation 
showed that Joseph Lavierge 
was born on January 1, of 1848, 

baptized on September 3, 1848 
at LaPointe and died on March 
31, 1929 in Superior.  Joseph 
was the son of Gabriel Lavierge 
and Susan also known as Josep-
ha Egomo who was born around 
1820. Gabriel Lavierge was listed 
on the 1843 LaPointe payroll 
under Chief LaBoeuf (Buffalo).
  Karen mentioned Gabriel 
was from a Metis family. Metis 
means a person of western Can-
ada who is of American Indian 
and Caucasian ancestry. I went 
to the internet and put in the 
name Joseph LaVierge, LaPointe, 
Wisconsin. Several websites 
with Gabriel’s name came up 
so I checked them out. There 
is a lot of information online 
so remember when research-
ing, to look around the internet. 
Of course this takes time, but 
it may be worth your effort if 
you find something. I found 
the marriage and birth dates of 
Gabriel and Josepha Neganigi-
jigokwe as being December 2, 
1838 in LaPointe, Wisconsin. 
Gabriel was born 1795, likely in 
La Pointe and Josepha was born 
1813, likely in LaPointe. 

The Old Village of Fond du Lac 
and Joseph LaVierge
  While looking through micro-
film one day at the Superior 
Library, I came across the obitu-
ary of Joseph LeVierge.  He was 
born in the old village of Fond 
du Lac where I grew up. I was 
so happy to have found another 
old Fond du Lac village family. 
Joseph’s obituary from the Supe-
rior Evening Telegram of April 1, 
1929 reads,
Joseph LaVierge, 85 an old settler 
of Superior, passed away at his 
residence, 3019 East Fourth Street 
at noon Sunday, following a two 
months’ illness. He was born in 
Fond du Lac, Minnesota on Janu-

ary 1, 1844 and has lived at the 
Head of the Lakes all of his life. 
He lived on Wisconsin point 40 
years and for the past 11 years he 
had lived at his present address 
in Superior.
Survivors are his wife, Mary 
LaVierge; three daughters, Mrs. 
Hiram N Young, Superior; Mrs. 
George Boyer, Superior; and 
Mrs. Frank Taylor, Grandview; 
five sons,  Joseph LaVierge, Jr., 
Frank, Peter and Charles La-
Vierge, all of Superior and John 
LaVierge, Auborn Heights, Mich., 
and 18 grand-children and 11 
great-grandchildren.

Searching for Information and 
Comparing Obituaries
  When looking for information, 
ask to see LeRoy Defoe’s Grave 
Registration Project at the Tribal 
Center Library. The women 
in the library are very helpful. 
Superior City Hall also has old 
records. I went to Duluth to look 
at the death index which can be 
found at the Duluth Court House 
which is the middle building in 
downtown Duluth. The infor-
mation is found in the Record’s 
Department which is Room 
101. If you are unsure and may 
need help, call (218) 726-2559 
and make an appointment with 
a volunteer genealogist. If you 
have a computer, you can go on-
line. Go to the internet and put 
in St. Louis County, MN. Death 
Index and pick the approximate 
year and scroll down until you 
find the family name. If it is not 
there, the person may have died 
in a different county. I found the 
death dates of Angelique and 
George M. Danielson and then 
went to the Superior and Duluth 
Public Libraries and started 
looking through microfilm. The 
librarians at both of these places 
are also very helpful. It is best 

to check several newspapers. 
Sometimes the articles are simi-
lar but at times they are differ-
ent, so if you have the time, look 
for more. I will now show the 
comparison of Angelique’s dif-
ferent obituaries.

Angelique (LaVierge) Daniel-
son Who Bakes Bread for Ore 
Discoverers
•  This is part of the obituary 

found in the Duluth News Tri-
bune of May 5, 1913.  It reads,

Mr. and Mrs. Danielson had the 
distinction of being the second 
couple married in Superior. They 
lived in Tower when the first ore 
was discovered on the Vermillion 
range. Mrs. Danielson baked 
bread for the original success-
ful prospectors in that mineral 
country. 
Shortly after their marriage Mr. 
and Mrs. Danielson moved to 
Ontonagon, Mich., And a brief 
residence there was followed by 
their return to Superior. At the 
beginning of the Civil war Mr. 
and Mrs. Danielson were resid-
ing in Hancock, Mich., From 
which place he enlisted in the 
27th Michigan volunteers and 
Mrs. Danielson returned to make 
her home in Superior. They also 
resided for a number of years on 
Minnesota Point.
Since the decease of her husband 
a few years ago Mrs. Danielson 
made her home with her children 
in this city.  She has been strong 
and active for one of her years 
until a few weeks ago, when she 
commenced to weaken rapidly 
from the infirmities of old age. 
She is survived by a brother, Jo-
seph Laveirg of Wisconsin Point, 
four sons, three daughters, and 
ten grand-children. Her children 
are Eugene C. Danielson, Mrs. 
Mary Drew, Mrs. Anna McCoy, 

Meeting a LaVierge Family Member  
and Wisconsin Point
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Meeting a LaVierge Family Member  
and Wisconsin Point

J.A. Danielson, and C. L. Dan-
ielson of Duluth, Mrs. Josie Bell 
of Chicago, and P.B. Danielson of 
Superior.
The funeral services will be held 
Tuesday morning at nine o’clock 
from St. Clement’s church. 
Interment will be at Forest Hill 
cemetery.
•  This obituary was found in the 

Superior Evening Telegram on 
May 5, 1913.  It reads,

Mrs. George W. Danielson, the 
second woman to be married 
in Superior, passed away at the 
home of her daughter Mrs. Mary 
M. Drew, 2004 West Superior 
Street, early Sunday morning. 
She was born at the old trading 
post at Fond du Lac on the St. 
Louis River, and came to live in 
Superior in her early childhood. 
P.B. Danielson of this city is her 
son and Joseph Lavierg of Wis-
consin Point is her brother. She 
was 74 years of age.
•  This is from the Duluth Herald 

of 5-5-1913.  The obituary 
reads,

The funeral services for Mrs. 
Anjeleque Danielson, pioneer 
resident at the Head of the 
Lakes, who died Sunday will 
be held tomorrow morning at 
9 o’clock from the St. Jean de 

Baptiste French Catholic church, 
Twenty-fifth avenue west and 
Third street. Burial will be made 
in Calvary cemetery.
Mrs. Danielson leaves 52 descen-
dents. There are seven children; 
five of whom reside in Duluth, 
35 grand-children and 11 great 
grand children. She also leaves a 
brother residing in Superior.

Obituaries Can Be Different
  I wanted to show that I found 
3 obituaries for the same person 
and each is a bit different. 
The one in the Duluth Herald 
of May 5, 1913 had a photo 
of Angelique. Her great-great 
grand-daughter Karen had never 
seen a photo of her so she was 
excited. Karen and her husband 
Ken went to the Calvary Cem-
etery in Duluth and were told 
Angelique was not buried there. 
There is also a Calvary Cemetery 
in Superior. The first obituary 
states that she was buried in 
Forest Hill. The other obituaries 
said she was buried at Calvary. 
It helps to be thorough when re-
searching. It is a frustrating task 
at times but hopefully you will 
prevail. It is sometimes like a 
puzzle or better yet a process of 
elimination that you will eventu-

ally figure out. Keep the faith as 
some of your ancestors may be 
standing with you.

Joseph and Mary (Lemieux) 
LaVierge and Wisconsin Point
  Joseph LaVierge testified in 
court cases for the Lemieux fam-
ily who claimed ownership of 
Wisconsin Point. In 1920, Joseph 
was one of the oldest settlers in 
this section of the country. The 
case was against the Agate Land 
Company who retained posses-
sion to the area. The LaVierge 
family lived on Wisconsin 
Point for forty years and Joseph 
and his family knew the place 
well. Joseph’s wife Mary was a 
Lemieux. The Lemieux’s were a 
significant family in the history 
of Superior and Wisconsin Point.

1854 Treaty Papers Borrowed 
and Destroyed by the Bardon 
Brothers
  The wealthy Bardon family 
lived in the Duluth, Superior and 
Wisconsin Point areas. They left 
behind some historical stories 
but we can’t forget the uncon-
scionable disappearance of trea-
ty papers from the Ojibwe Chief 
Osagie. In the book “Forever 
Story” written by Tom Peacock, 

there is Document #20 written 
by several Fond du Lac Ojibwe 
in 1914 to President Wilson that 
I would like to quote.
Whereas, we feel outraged as 
to our property rights, secure, 
we thought by right of squatters 
claim and by right of adverse 
possession on extending over a 
hundred and fifteen years, and 
also as to our hearts, insulted 
and wronged by the doings of 
traitor friends and conspirators, 
the Bardon Brothers, who have 
borrowed our papers which were 
given to Chief O-sa-gie of our 
Fond du Lac Band in the treaty 
of 1854 with the Ojibwe and 
were destroyed and then our 
land was sold to various white 
men and then into the hands of 
the United States Steel Corpora-
tion.
Whereas, we do with horror 
contemplate being torn from the 
property of our fathers on Wis-
consin Point, our dear honored 
dead removed and the sacred 
cemetery desecrated. 

Charles E . Drew: Protesting 
Against the Removal of the 
Ojibwe
  In 1914, Charles Drew was 
active with Attorney Frank 

Withrow and the Fond du Lac 
Council against the removal of 
remains at Wisconsin Point. 
Charles was the son of Frank 
and Mary M. (Danielson) Drew. 
Mary M. Drew was also a well 
known member of the Fond du 
Lac Ojibwe. 
  The Superior Evening Telegram 
of September 12, 1914 stated,
The Indians will also fight an 
attempt to make the 40 Indians 
now living on the point vacate 
the premises, according to Drew. 
“The Indians have never given 
that point up,” says Drew, “and 
cannot be forced to move if they 
don’t want to.  “An attempt is 
being made to move the grave-
yard at the Fond du Lac reserva-
tion at Cloquet and also to trans-
fer Indians living in the Indian 
village.” Drew will go to Sawyer 
to attend Thursday’s meeting. 
Other Chippewas from Superior 
and other northern Wisconsin 
points will also attend.
  I hope you learned a little bit 
about research, Wisconsin Point 
and the LaVierge, Danielson and 
Drew families. I really enjoyed 
meeting Karen and Ken Gregor-
nick and thank you for sharing 
some papers and your photo of 
Charles E. Drew.

By Chuck Smith 
FDL Veterans Powwow Commit-
tee Chairman 

My dad is still described 
today by some as the 
Man in the Green Hat. 

I don’t consider that moniker 
as a slight by any means, but 
rather a term of endearment by 
those who had recognized him 
by his green hat. My dad passed 
away on January 19, 2009 and 
today the Smith lives are still 
forever changed….without him. 
It’s been almost two years and 
the time has been hard and 
slow. People in the community 
continue to talk very fondly 
of dad and miss his presence 
in their lives, too.  The stories 

that have been regaled by many 
of you of his skill as a hunter, 
marksman, bingo player and 
friend are most 
appreciated by our 
family.  
  My dad served 
with FOX Company 
2/1 First Marine 
Division in the Ko-
rean War. He was 
an Ogichidaa in 
every sense of the 
word. He earned 
two purple hearts 
at the Chosin 
Reservoir during his 
tour of duty in Korea; a fact that 
most people weren’t aware of 
because he chose not to talk 

about it. The war to him was 
very personal. Combat veterans 
generally don’t talk of this ex-

perience and want 
to just try to forget 
this part of their 
lives. Dad was no 
different and kept 
the war to him-
self. As a Marine 
Vietnam Veteran, I 
understand why my 
dad chose to let the 
sleeping dog lie.  
  Post traumatic 
stress disorder 

for veterans return-
ing home from the various 
wars and conflicts can create 
serious health problems if left 

untreated. Veteran Administra-
tion clinics and hospitals are 
now treating a large number of 
returning combat veterans for 
PTSD. Some of these veterans 
are well into their 80’s. Don’t 
let the sleeping dog lie -- if you 
are a combat veteran experienc-
ing quality of life problems, 
seek help by contacting the VA 
or your personal physician. We 
who have served should not 
have to live with depression, 
anxiety, anger, chemical depen-
dency and nightmares.  
  As I reflect on the words that 
I have written today, I consider 
myself a fortunate man. I have 
been blessed to have three men 
in my life I have called Dad, 

Ronald “Chic” Smith, stepfather 
Don Savage and father-in-law 
Harvey DeFoe. I love all of you 
for allowing me to be your son, 
especially you, the Man in the 
green Hat. Semper Fi, Dad.

Signed, the son of the Man in 
the Green Hat.

P.S. To all who have read this 
article, please acknowledge all 
our veterans by respectfully 
telling them “Miigwetch for 
serving.”

The Man in the Green Hat, Part II: An Honor and a Privilege 

Ronald 'Chic' Smith
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Medicare Part D 
Notice
  The time for enrolling in 
a Part D Prescription Drug 
Plan goes from November 
15th to December 31st this 
year. Most of our elders are 
already enrolled in the FDL 
sponsored Humana pro-
gram and won’t need to do 
anything.
  For Medicare participants 
who have been on other 
plans, you may contact our 
Adult Benefit Specialists to 
see if you qualify to enroll 
in the FDL sponsored plan. 
The phone number is (218) 
879-1227. They can help 
you with all your Medicare 
questions.
  If you are new to Medi-
care this year, or you’re just 
turning 65 years old, please 
call our Adult Benefit Spe-
cialists for assistance.

Flu shots available 
through FDL  
Human Services
  Flu season is coming! On 
Oct. 19, the FDL Human 
Services Division began 
offering flu vaccines for 
community members ages 
three and older.   
  Parents must be present 
for children under 18 to be 
vaccinated. There are no flu 
vaccines available for ages 
six months to three years of 
age at this time. 
  The next opportunity to 
receive a vaccine will be 
from 12-4 p.m., Oct 28 at 
the Center for American In-
dian Resources (CAIR), 211 
West 4th Street in Duluth, 
or from 3-6:00 p.m. at the 
Sawyer Center.
  Keep checking the FDL-
REZ.COM website for 

future dates in November, 
or call the FDL Public 
Health Nursing Department 
at (218) 878-2128 for more 
information. 

Diabetes work-
shops planned for 
November at CAIR 
and MNAW
  The FDL Human Services 
Diabetes Program will be 
offering “Life with Diabe-
tes” workshops. The first 
workshop will be from 
8:30 a.m. – 4:00 p.m. Nov. 
2, at the CAIR building in 
Duluth. Space is limited to 
the first 15 people; advance 
registration is required. 
  A second workshop will 
be held from 8:30 a.m. - 
4:00 p.m. Nov. 4, at the 
Min No Aya Win Clinic, 
located at 927 Trettel Lane 

in Cloquet. Space is limited 
to the first 50 people at 
MNAW, and advance regis-
tration is also required. 
  “Beyond the Basics, an 
advanced diabetes work-
shop is being offered at 
MNAW from 8 a.m. - noon, 
Nov. 9. Advance registra-
tion is required for this 
workshop, which is also 
limited to 50 people.
  Breakfast and lunch 
will be served for the two 
all-day workshops; break-
fast will be served at the 
advanced workshop. Incen-
tives will be awarded to 
participants who complete 
the workshop. To regis-
ter, call Amanda at (218) 
878-3765, or Jenn at (218) 
878-2146.   

Health
News

from Eatingwell.com
Makes 6 servings,  
about 1 1/2 cups each

Ingredients 
1 medium zucchini, diced
1 red or yellow bell pepper, seeded and 
diced
1 large onion, thinly sliced
2 tsp extra-virgin olive oil, divided
Add salt & freshly ground pepper to taste
2 large tomatoes, chopped
¼ cup chopped fresh basil
2 cloves garlic, minced
12 ounces whole-wheat pasta 
½ cup crumbled feta cheese

Roasted Vegetable Pasta Instructions 
1. Preheat oven to 450°F. Put a large pot of 
lightly salted water on to boil.
2. Toss zucchini, bell pepper and onion 
with 1 tablespoon oil in a large roasting pan 
or a large baking sheet with sides. Season 
with salt and pepper. Roast the vegetables, 
stirring every 5 minutes, until tender and 
browned, 10 to 20 minutes.
3. Meanwhile, combine tomatoes, basil, 
garlic and the remaining 1 tablespoon oil in 
a large bowl. Season with salt and pepper.
4. Cook pasta until just tender, 8 to 10 min-
utes. Drain and transfer to the bowl with the 
tomatoes. Add the roasted vegetables and 
toss well. Adjust seasoning with salt and 
pepper. Serve, passing feta cheese sepa-
rately.
 
Roasted Vegetable Pasta Nutrition Infor-
mation 
Per serving: 288 calories; 7 g fat (2 g sat, 4 g 
mono); 3 mg cholesterol; 49 g carbohydrate; 
11 g protein; 9 g fiber; 177 mg sodium; 619 
mg potassium. 

2 1/2 Carbohydrate Servings 

Nutrition bonus: 
Vitamin C (90% daily value), Fiber (34% 
dv), Vitamin A (25% dv).

Roasted Vegetable 
PastaAccording to a study 

by the Journal of the 
American Medical 

Association, hands-only 
CPR can save more lives, 
compared to traditional 
CPR with mouth-to-mouth 
breathing. 
  The American Heart As-
sociation concurs, which is 
a change from the 40 year 
old method of chest com-
pressions, combined with 
mouth-to-mouth breathing 
and pinching a victim’s 
nose shut. 
  “Anyone who can put one 
hand on top of the other, 
lock their elbows and push 
hard and fast can do this,” 
said Dr. Ben Bobrow of 

the Arizona Department of 
Health Services.
  The hands-only approach 
to CPR simplifies an often 
confusing procedure. In 
emergency situations 
people sometimes forget 
how many breaths or chest 
compressions to give a 
victim. 
  Experts say that CPR 
with the combination of 
mouth-to-mouth and chest 
compressions is still the 
best method when treat-
ing very small children, 
victims of near drowning 
and drug overdose. In those 
instances, experts agree 
that breathing problems 
probably led to the cardiac 

arrest.
  In a related story by CBS 
News, performing chest 
compressions at about 100 
beats per minute is a good 
practice. According to the 
CBS news story, medical 
experts interviewed in the 

report suggested using the 
beat from “Stayin’ Alive,” 
the 1970s disco hit by the 
Bee Gees as a guide. The 
rapid drum beat in the 
song resembles the recom-
mended number of chest 
compressions per minute.   

Study: Hands-only CPR better in cardiac arrest cases
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Public meeting notice
    There will be a meeting at 5 
p.m. Nov.10 at the Fond du Lac 
Cultural Center and Museum to 
discuss coming events for the 
third year of the “Wiigwaasi 
Jiimaanike” birch bark canoe 
building, and the “Anishi-
naabemowin” language immer-
sion project.
  For more information, contact 
Lisa at (218) 878-8179, or Jeff at 
(218) 878-7582.
  This project was funded 
through the Fond du Lac Reser-
vation and the Administration 
for Native Americans (ANA.)

USMC Birthday bash 
to be held at BBCR 
Clubhouse
  The United States Marine 
Corps will celebrate its 235th 
birthday beginning at 6:30 p.m. 
Nov. 10, at the Black Bear Golf 
Course Clubhouse, located be-
hind the Black Bear Hotel. 
  Steak dinner and social hour 
will be followed by a ceremo-

nial song and color presentation 
from 7:30 – 8 p.m., and dancing 
from 8 p.m. to midnight.
  Dinner is $5 per person. 
Purchase a glass for $5, and 
draught beer or lemonade is 
free while supplies last. A cash 
bar is also available at the club-
house.
  All marines; their spouses, or 
significant others are welcome, 
and door prizes will be given 
away. Proceeds will benefit next 
year’s event. For more informa-
tion, call (218) 878-7101.

Minnesota’s Cold 
Weather Rule took 
effect Oct. 15; things 
you should know  
during fall and winter 
months
  Winter is just around the 
corner. Minnesotans who are 
struggling to pay their heating 
bills are reminded to contact 
their local utility company right 
away.

  Minnesota’s Cold Weather 
Rule protects residential utility 
customers, including seniors 
and families with children from 
having their heat shut off dur-
ing winter months. 
  The rule requires electric and 
natural gas companies to keep 
the heat on through April 15, 
2011 for customers who make 
and keep up to date on their 
payment plans. Utilities offer a 
variety of bill payment options 
that allow customers to spread 
their payments out over several 
months. Customers that need 
to reconnect their heat for this 
winter should call their utility 
company now to discuss pay-
ment options.
  Delivered fuels, such as pro-
pane, wood, or fuel oil are not 
covered by the Cold Weather 
Rule.
  To qualify for protection, 
consumers must contact their 
utility to set up a payment plan.
  The Cold Weather Rule is 
administered by the Minnesota 
Public Utilities Commission. 
The Commission regulates the 

rates and services of electric, 
natural gas, and telephone com-
panies. Visit the Commission’s 
website at www.puc.state.
mn.us for more information.

Energy Assistance is 
now accepting  
applications for the 
Oct. 2010 – Apr. 2011 
heating season
  As of Oct. 15, the Energy 
Assistance Program office has 
received 227 fewer applications 
for energy assistance compared 
to last year. If you have not ap-
plied this year, please do so as 
soon as possible.
  Funds are not guaranteed to 
last. This is an income based 
program so feel free to come in 
or call to see if you may qualify. 
  If you know somebody who 
may need assistance, please call 
Tammy at (218) 878-2603; Joan 
at (218) 878-2658; or stop by 
the FDL Tribal Center, at 1720 
Big Lake Rd. in Cloquet.

Legal Notice
The following is a list of de-
ceased Band Members who 
have money in trust with the 
Fond du Lac Band. We are 
requesting that the heirs of 
these deceased Band Members 
contact the Fond du Lac Legal 
Affairs Office at (218)878-2632 
or toll-free at (800)365-1613 to 
assist the Band in distributing 
the trust money to the appropri-
ate heirs:
BEGAY, Raymond Sr.; BRIG-
AN, Calvin; CHRISTENSEN, 
Terry; CROWE, Gary; GANG-
STAD, Harold; GLASGOW, 
Edith; HERNANDEZ, Phyllis; 
HUHN, Cheryl; JEFFERSON 
(Drucker), Mary; JONES, Wil-
liam Sr.; JOSEPHSON, Charles; 
KAST, Cheryl; LAFAVE, John; 
LEMIEUX, Elvina; MARTIN-
EAU, David; OJIBWAY, Steven; 
OLSON, Daniel G. Sr.; RITZ, 
Gordon; SHARLOW, Gerald D.; 
SHAUL, Joseph; SMITH, Carl; 
SORENSON, Kenneth; STAN-
FORD, Cathy.

By Jim Kyle
FDL Transit Manager

The Fond du Lac Transit 
Department will be going 
through several changes 

in the coming months. With a 
new manager in place, there 
will be adjustments in how 
our riders will be able to better 
utilize FDL Transit Services. 
  Some proposed changes 
include relocating the depart-
ment; new uniforms and name 
tags for easy identification of 
our dedicated drivers; and an 
upgrade of the communication 
system that will be more user-
friendly as well as simplifying 
how transit deploys drivers to 
locations more efficiently. 
  Driver alert (How’s My Driv-
ing?) decals will be posted on 

the back of buses to provide the 
general public opportunities to 
report any concerns with FDL 
Transit driving practices. There 
has been discussion about the 
effectiveness of the current 
on-call process and the waste 
it may be incurring upon the 
system; burdening the budget 
and ultimately causing possible 
system failure. 
  Therefore, the suggestions 
have been to create a dedicated 
routing system (DRS) that will 
provide a wide range of servic-
es based on a dedicated route 
similar to how larger metro-
politan systems such as Duluth 
and Minneapolis public transit 
systems operate. 
  Management would like to 
know your opinion on the on-

call versus the DRS system. A 
phone number has been set-up 
for riders to call-in and leave 
messages about the quality 
of services they are receiving. 
The number is (218) 878-7501; 
it is available 24 hours, and 
responses can be expected the 
next business day.  
Compliments as well as con-
cerns are welcome. 
  The people at FDL Transit 
are making strides to improve 
services across the board; to 
make your trip safe and timely. 
We appreciate your comments 
and look forward to providing 
our community with quality 
transportation that surpasses 
industry norms, both now and 
in the future.  

Changes proposed for Transit Department

A group of Sawyer community members went skydiving in Superior, 
Wis. Sept. 12. Eric Davis (blue suit) is rapidly descending toward the 
Twin Ports while being tethered to an unidentified skydiving guide.



Birthdays
Margaret Needham at CAIR 
would like to wish the follow-
ing staff a Happy Birthday for 
the month of November: Kristy 
LaRue, Pharmacy Techni-
cian, Nov. 6; Wendy Gorder, 
Pharmacy Technician, Nov. 
10; Kevin Walsh, Physician’s 
Assistant Nov. 17; and Laura 
Greensmith, Public Health 
Nurse, Nov. 30.

We are also very sad to say 
goodbye and good luck to 
Wendy Gorder who will be 
moving to MNAW. We will miss 
you!

Happy 12th birthday Tyler 
Ojibway (Nov. 10) 
Love, Your Family

Happy Belated Birthday Kristo-
pher Stiffarm (Oct. 6) 
Love you lots,  
“Beans” Tasheana

Happy 15th Birthday Devyn 
Dupuis (Nov. 9)
Love you lots, “Beans"

Happy belated birthday to 
Kim McFatridge (Oct. 8) A 
great mom and an even better 
Grandma. 
We Love you always, Carissa, 
Denny, Dannica Grace Marie

Happy 29th Birthday to 
Grandon Diver (Nov. 22)
Best Wishes, Dad, Sarah, 
Sheila, Junior, nephews and 
nieces

Happy Birthday to our dad, 
Grandon Diver .
Love Billy, Grandon Jr. Avery, 
Jesse, Karyn, Kindely, Kyle

Happy birthday Sonny Reyn-
olds, Rae Lea Skow, and Ernie 
Diver Jr . (Nov. 26) 
Violet      

Happy 7th Birthday Alyza 
“Muffy” Savage (Nov.10)
Love, Auntie Patti Jo, Uncle 
Danny and your favorite cousin 
Dannin
 
Happy 28th Birthday to Ms . 
Leah Savage (Nov.20)
Love Always, Your little Sister
 
Happy Birthday to the Best 
Grandpa in the World...
My Grandpa Jeff Savage 
(Nov.28)
Love, Dannin 

Happy birthday to JAZMINE 
OJIBWAY (Nov. 7) 
We love you very much! 
Love, Dad, Chris, Raelynn, Ter-
ron, Grandma Toot Toot, and 
Grandma Kunze

Happy 35th birthday Tammy 
Peterson (Nov. 17)
Love, “Sissy” and family

Happy Birthday Thomas 
Foldesi Jr . (Nov. 18)
Love you. Mom and Dad

Happy Birthday Tom Foldesi 
Jr . You’re a great brother!
Love, your brother and sisters

Happy birthday Tom Foldesi Jr .
You’re the greatest uncle and 
godfather.
Love, Mikey

Happy Birthday Joe Waller 
(Nov 4)
Love, grandpa and grandpa 
Foldesi

Happy Birthday Tina Foldesi 
(Nov. 5)
Love, Mom and Dad

Happy Birthday Tina Foldesi 
You’re the greatest sister! 
Love, your brothers and sisters

Happy 91st birthday to our 
Dad, Robert “Bob” Bassett 
(Nov. 23)
Wishing you love, health, and 
happiness for the upcoming 
year! Love, your family

Happy 
40th 
Birthday to 
Dwayne 
Jaakola! 
(Nov. 14)
Love from 
“Seester” 
Lorri

Happy 30th Anniversary to 
Dean & Lori Jaakola! (Nov. 
15)
Love from Yan

Happy Birthday Ed “Daddy” 
Jaakola (Nov. 26)
Love, Lorri

Happy 5th birthday to Allen 
Defoe (Nov. 15)
Love you, Mom, dad and family

Happy birthday to my baby 
girl, Josie Wichern (Nov. 25). 
You’re finally 13.
Love you, Mom.

Happy birthday Josie Wichern; 
Love you, big sister Jessica and 
family

Happy belated 4th birthday 
to the most beautiful girl, my 
niece Opichi Marie Nicole 
Petite .
I love You Forever & Ever, Aunty 
“Koko” Nicole

Happy 39th birthday Tony 
DeFoe (Nov. 28)
Love, Sister Sherry and family

Happy belated 48th anniver-
sary to Peggy and Bob Lund 
(Oct. 6)! We love you both very 
much!
From Dan, Tammy, Alvin, 
Tony, Janet and all the Grand-
kids! 

Happy 25th birthday Michael 
Aubid (Nov. 4)
Love and best wishes, from 
mom & family 

Happy 23rd 
birthday 
Sequoyah 
James 
Bosto (Nov. 
15)
Wish you 
were here!
We love 
you, the 

Bosto-Foote family

Happy birthday Auntie Lou 
Bosto-Ward (Nov. 15)
Love, your nieces and nephews

Happy birthday Lil’ sis, Lori 
Lou Bosto-Ward 
Love, the Bosto-Foote family

Happy Birthday Candace Fine-
day (Nov. 1)
With love from your children 
and grandchildren.

Announcements
After many years of trying to 
have a 
child, 
with no 
success, 
my wife 
and I 
had our 
prayers 
and dreams answered by the 
greatest spirit. On Aug. 15, 
2010, we were honored and 
blessed with the birth of Logan 

Community
News

These community pages 
are yours, the members 
and employees of the 
Fond du Lac Band. We 
welcome family news. 
Please send us infor-
mation about births, 
engagements, wed-
dings, anniversaries and 
deaths.
   Also, we will include 
news of graduations 
(high school and post-
high school) and mili-
tary service. Memorials 
to loved ones or notes 
of appreciation are also 
welcomed.
   Please submit materi-
als during the first two 
weeks of the month 
preceding the next is-
sue. For example, send 
notices to us by or on 
November 15, 2010 for 
the December 2010 is-
sue. Information may be 
sent by U.S. mail to FDL 
News, 1720 Big Lake Rd., 
Cloquet, Minn. 55720, or 
by email to danielhucu-
lak@fdlrez.com
   The telephone number 
is (218)878-2682. You 
may also drop off items 
at our office at the Clo-
quet Tribal Center. Al-
ways include your day-
time phone number and 
your name with anything 
you submit. Materials 
will be edited for clarity 
and length.
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Dwayne at age 1



Jacob Page . Never have I had 
prayers answered this way. It 
proves that the Great Spirit does 
listen.
Anthony “Tony” Page

Congratu-
lations to 
James Bosto 
and Holly 
Psyck on 
your mar-
riage on Sept. 
25, 2010. 
May you 
have many 
years of wed-
ded bliss! 
Love always, the Bosto family.

Get well soon
Get well wishes to Waynette 
(Bosto) Mahr We love you and 
need you!
Love, the Bosto-Foote families

Thank You
We would like to express our 
sincere thanks to everyone who 
helped us following the pass-
ing of our nephew, uncle, and 
cousin Norman A . Houle . We 
are especially grateful for the 
support from so many family 
members who helped at this 
difficult time. A very special 
note of thanks to the Fond du 
Lac Band for its financial help 
with funeral costs and flowers; 
the ENP staff for all that you 
did for our family; the Fond du 
Lac Veterans and Cloquet Honor 
Guards; and the Handevidt 
Funeral Home. 
Dorothy Houle Mullen, Kelly and 
Linda Skyles, Steve and Diane 
Mrozik & Family, William and 
Pamela Omundson & Family, 
Randi Humes & Family, and 
Carla Houle & Family
                                             
Many megwetches to Ferdinand 
Martineau, for the new truck 

you provided for us. It is greatly 
appreciated!
The Waste Management staff

In loving memory
Remembering Doris “Dottie” 
Tibbetts, on the 13th anniver-
sary of her passing (Nov. 24, 
1997) She is missed greatly by 
her kids, coworkers and neigh-
bors.

In Loving Memory of Dell Jo-
hanson; a wonderful lady and 
dear friend, on her birthday, 
Oct. 24.  You are greatly missed 
and never forgotten! I miss you, 
Nicole Ammesmaki

In remembrance of my brother 
Michael Allen Lund who died 
on Nov. 17, 2006. 

Perhaps they are not really stars 
in the sky
But rather openings where our 
loved ones shine down
To let us know they are happy
Eskimo Legend
 
Mike, I think of you and Ta-
mara every time, Bridget and 
I sing Twinkle, Twinkle Little 
Star.
Miss and Love you, Tammy Jo

In loving memory of “Heky” 
Harold 
Eugene 
Knowlen, 
Sr .
“Geshigo-
Ahbinooji-
yens” (Sky 
Child) 
May 9, 1973 
– Nov. 17, 
2006
The family will be sponsoring 
a NAC fourth memorial prayer 
service at 6 p.m. Saturday, 
November 20, 2010, at the Holy 
Family Church, 280 Reservation 

Road, Cloquet, Minn. Service 
starts at 6 p.m. and will con-
clude Sunday after a noonday 
meal. All family and friends are 
welcome to attend and celebrate 
Heky’s life. 

Obituaries
  Ruby Lynn Reynolds, 58, of 
Cloquet, Minn., passed away 
peacefully at her home on Sat-
urday, Sept. 25, 2010, surround-
ed by her family. She was born 
Oct. 24, 1951, to Theodore and 
Ailie (Nyman) Isaacson. Ruby 
enjoyed playing bingo and golf, 
jigsaw puzzles, quilting, and 
music. She especially enjoyed 
spending time with her grand-
children.
  She was preceded in death by 
her parents and nine siblings, 
Mavis Hoile, Betty Levine, Shir-
ley Davis, Judy Diver, Theodore 
Isaacson, Dolly Aho, Peggy 
DeFoe, Douglas Isaacson and 
Thomas Isaacson. 
  Ruby is survived by her 
husband, Eugene; children, 
Luke and Raelea Skow; grand-
children, Javin, Jaden, Justice, 
Natasha, Nissa and Jacob; sib-
lings, Gloria (Glen) Olson, John 
(LuAnn) Isaacson and Bonnie 
(George) Houle; and many 
nieces and nephews.
  Visitation was held Sept. 28 at 
Hannevidt Funeral Home in Clo-
quet, and continued until the 11 

a.m. service Sept. 29 at Queen 
of Peace Catholic Church in 
Cloquet. Interment was held at 
the Old Holy Family Cemetery 
in Cloquet. 

Jonathan P . Handy, 62, of 
Superior, Wis., passed away Fri-
day, Oct. 1, 2010, in St. Mary's 
Hospital in Duluth. 
  He was born on July 17, 1948, 
in Knife Falls Township, Minn., 
the son of Joan (Martineau) and 
Mike Handy. 
  Jonathan was lifelong Superior 
resident. He attended St. Louis 
Catholic School and served in 
the U.S. Army in Viet Nam and 
Korea. 
  Jon was preceded in death by 
his parents; sister, Gloria Moyer 
and his wife, Roberta Lynne 
Johnson. 
  He is survived by his aunts, 
Gloria "Sis" Quam and Pat 
Martineau; niece Billie Jo 
Moyer; two nephews, Jason and 
Anthony Moyer; special friends 
Jim and Carman Cuhel; and his 
friends at Mama's. 
  Visitation was held Oct. 5, 
and continued until the 11 a.m. 
funeral service Oct. 6, 2010, in 
Downs-LeSage Funeral Home in 
Superior. The Rev. Fr. Andrew 
Ricci, pastor of Cathedral of 
Christ the King, officiated. 
  Burial was held at St. Francis 
Cemetery with Military honors 

accorded by the Richard I. Bong 
American Legion Post #435 
Honor Guard. 

  Sylvia Jean (Blacketter) 
Smith, 76, of Sawyer, passed 
away Monday, Oct. 11, 2010, in 
St. Luke's Hospital in Duluth. 
  She was born Oct. 3, 1934, 
in Knife Falls Township in the 
Indian Hospital in Cloquet to 
James Roy Sr. and Lillian Rose 
(Pequette) Blacketter. 
  Sylvia worked many different 
jobs for Fond du Lac. She also 
worked for Potlatch in Cloquet 
and as an LPN at the Cloquet 
Community Hospital. 
  Sylvia loved to travel. She 
enjoyed bird watching, fishing, 
visiting with friends, spending 
time with family, and bingo. 
  She was preceded in death by 
her parents; brothers Clarence, 
James, Jr., Charles and Duane; 
and sister Joyce. 
  Sylvia is survived by her sons, 
Jimmy, Dustin and Ryan; sister 
Alvina Tiessen; brothers Bruce 
and Daryold Blacketter; and 
numerous nieces and nephews. 
  Visitation began at 5 p.m. Oct. 
14, and continued until the 11 
a.m. service Oct. 15 in the Saw-
yer Chapel in Sawyer. Arrange-
ments entrusted to Northern 
Peace Funeral Home of Walker, 
Minn. 

Community
News

Home on Big Lake in Sawyer, Minn. Lo-
cated within 15 miles of three golf courses, 
30 miles from Duluth. Built in 1990. Two 
bdrm., 1.5 baths, sauna, fireplace, open 
floor plan. Attached 2-car garage and 
detached 2-car insulated pole building. 
On private lot with 93 ft. of lakeshore; 
driveway and septic tank on 56 feet of FDL 
leased land. Asking $245,900. Call (218) 
879-5617 for more info.

For sale
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Briefs

Gashkadino-Giizis – Ice Forms Moon
November 2010

SundAy MOndAy TueSdAy WedneSdAy ThuRSdAy FRIdAy SATuRdAy

Beading 10 a.m. CCC
Get Fit 12 p.m. CCC
Walk/Jog 12 p.m. MNAW
GED 1 p.m. CCC & BCC
Scrapbooking 1 p.m. CCC
Anishinaabe Youth Choir 
3 p.m. CCC
Teen Games 3 p.m. CCC
Bimajii 4:30 p.m. CCC
FDL Language 5 p.m. CCC

Elder Aerobics 8 a.m. CCC
Elder Exercise 9 a.m. CCC
Elder Concern 10 a.m. 
CCC
Adult games 12:30 p.m. 
CCC
Beading at Museum 4:30 
p .m . CCC
GED 4:30 p.m. SCC & DC
ZUMBA 4:45 p.m. OJSHS
Ojibwe language  
5 p.m. CCC

Get Fit & Walk/Jog 12 p.m. 
CCC
WIC  12 p.m. MNAW
GED 1 p.m. BCC
GA 3 p.m. MNAW
Youth Tobacco Leadership 
3:30 p.m. CCC
GED 4 p.m. CCC
GED 4:30  p.m. DC
Age to Age dinner 5 p .m . 
CCC
AA/NA 6:30 p.m. MNAW

Wisdom Steps Breakfast 
7:30 a.m. CCC
YOGA 12 p.m. MNAW
Women’s Night 1 p.m. 
CCC
Moccasin Game 1 p.m. 
CCC
Storytime 3:30 p.m. CCC
Into to Drum & Singing 6 
p.m. CCC

Volleyball Tournament 
10 a.m. CCC
Fearless Fighting 6:30 
p .m . BBCR

CLOSED
Happy Thanksgiving

NO 52+
Elder Aerobics 8 a.m. CCC
Elder Exercise 9 a.m. CCC
Elder Concern 10 a.m. CCC
Adult Games 12:30 p.m. CCC
Beading at Museum 4:30 
p.m. CCC
GED 4:30 p.m. SCC & DC
ZUMBA 4:45 p.m. OJSHS
Ojibwe Language 5 p.m. CCC

Get Fit & Walk/Jog 12 
p.m. CCC
WIC  12 p.m. MNAW
GED 1 p.m. BCC
GA 3 p.m. MNAW
Youth Tobacco Leadership 
3:30 p.m. CCC
GED 4 p.m. CCC
GED 4:30  p.m. DC
AA/NA 6:30 p.m. MNAW

CLOSED

CCC: Cloquet Community Center, (218)878-7504; BCC: Brookston Community Center, (218)878-8048; SCC: Sawyer Community Center,  
(218)878-8185; CAIR: Center for American Indian Resources; MNAW: Min no aya win (218)879-1227; BBCR: Black Bear Casino Resort;  

OJS: FDL Ojibwe School; CFC: Cloquet Forestry Center; NRG: Natural Resource Garage; BBGC: Black Bear Golf Course; MKW: Mash-Ka-Wisen 
Powwow Grounds; DC: Damiano Center; FDLTCC: Fond du Lac Tribal & Community College; OJSHS: Ojibwe School Head Start

7   8   9   10   11   12   13

14   15   16   17   18   19   20

21   22   23   24   25   26   27

28   29   30

Volleyball nets up CCC

CHILI & FRYBREAD 
contest 11 a .m . CCC
HOLIDAY CRAFT 
SHOW 10 a .m . CCC
Girls Night Out 8 p .m . 
BBCR

YOGA 12 p.m. MNAW
Women’s Night 1 p.m. CCC
Moccasin Game 1 p.m. 
CCC
Native Skywalkers 2 p.m. 
CCC
Teen Games 3 p.m. CCC
Storytime 3:30 p.m. CCC
Girls Night Out 8 p .m . 
BBCR
GYM CLOSED CCC

Cooking class 12 p.m. CCC
YOGA 12 p.m. MNAW
Women’s Night 1 p.m. CCC
Moccasin Game 1 p.m. 
CCC
Teen Games 3 p.m. CCC
Storytime 3:30 p.m. CCC
Into to Drum & Singing 6 
p.m. CCC
Don Williams 7:30 p .m . 
BBCR

Beading 10 a.m. CCC
Get Fit 12 p.m. CCC
Walk/Jog 12 p.m. MNAW
GED 1 p.m. CCC & BCC
Scrapbooking 1 p.m. CCC
Anishinaabe Youth Choir 3 
p.m. CCC
GED 4:30  p.m. DC
Bimajii 4:30 p.m. CCC
FDL Language 5 p.m. CCC

Elder Aerobics 8 a.m. CCC
Elder Exercise 9 a.m. CCC
Elder’s Concern 10 a.m. 
CCC
Adult games 12:30 p.m. 
CCC
Beading at Museum 4:30 
p .m . CCC
GED 4:30 p.m. SCC & DC
ZUMBA 4:45 p.m. OJSHS
Ojibwe Language   
5 p.m. CCC

Get Fit & Walk/Jog 12 p.m. 
CCC
WIC  12 p .m . CAIR
GED 1 p.m. BCC
GA 3 p.m. MNAW
Youth Tobacco Leadership 
3:30 p.m. CCC
GED 4 p.m. CCC
GED 4:30  p.m. DC
AA/NA 6:30 p.m. MNAW

Elder Aerobics 8 a.m. 
CCC
Elder Exercise 9 a.m. 
CCC
GED 4:30 p.m. SCC
Teen Games 3 p.m. CCC
ZUMBA 4:45 p.m. 
OJSHS
Cribbage 5 p.m. CCC

Closed to  

HONOR  
OUR  

VETERANS

Elder Aerobics 8 a.m. CCC
Elder Exercise 9 a.m. CCC
Elder’s Concern 10 a.m. CCC
On the Move 12 p.m. CCC
Adult games 12:30 p.m. CCC
GED 1 p.m. BCC
GED 4:30 p.m. SCC & DC
Beading at Museum 4:30 
p .m . CCC
ZUMBA 4:45 p.m. OJSHS
I CAN COPE 5 p.m. CCC

Get Fit & Walk/Jog 12 
p.m. CCC
WIC  12 p.m. CAIR
GED 1 p.m. BCC
GA 3 p.m. MNAW
Youth Tobacco Leadership 
3:30 p.m. CCC
GED 4 p.m. CCC
GED 4:30  p.m. DC
AA/NA 6:30 p.m. MNAW

Elder Aerobics 8 a.m. 
CCC
Elder Exercise 9 a.m. 
CCC
Teen Games 3 p.m. 
CCC
GED 4:30 p.m. SCC
ZUMBA 4:45 p.m. 
OJSHS
Cribbage 5 p.m. CCC

Volleyball Nets Up 
CCC

   1   2   3   4   5   6  

Volleyball nets up CCC

Volleyball nets up CCC

Elder Aerobics 8 a.m. CCC
Elder Exercise 9 a.m. CCC
Teen Games 3 p.m. CCC
GED 4:30 p.m. SCC
GED 4:30  p.m. DC
ZUMBA 4:45 p.m. OJSHS
Cribbage 5 p.m. CCC

Elder Aerobics 8 a.m. CCC
Elder Exercise 9 a.m. CCC
Teen Games 3 p.m. CCC
GED 4:30 p.m. SCC
GED 4:30  p.m. DC
ZUMBA 4:45 p.m. OJSHS
Caregivers mtg 5 p.m. CCC
Cribbage 5 p.m. CCC

Elder Exercise 8:30 a.m. 
CCC
Teen Games 3 p.m. CCC
GED 4:30 p.m. SCC
ZUMBA 4:45 p.m. OJSHS

Get Fit & Walk/Jog 12 
p.m. CCC
GED 1 p.m. BCC
GA 3 p.m. MNAW
Youth Tobacco Leader-
ship 3:30 p.m. CCC
GED 4 p.m. CCC
GED 4:30  p.m. DC

Remember 
to Vote  
Nov. 2


